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MEMORANDUM 

 

Date: 13/01/2009 

To: Alliance Members 

From: Steve Hall 

 

Subject: CPT and TMT Update  

___________________________________________________________________ 

 

This memo briefly summarizes the discussions held during a CPT Teleconference on 9th Jan and a 

subsequent TMT Teleconference I participated in on 12th Jan. I have tried to give members the 

essential points under key headings rather than reprise the entire discussions. Anyone requiring 

further elaboration on any issues described please do not hesitate to get in touch. 
 

1. Consultancy support to the Alliance 

The CPT has received 3 submissions, 2 of which (Warren and Rhythm of Business) are of high 

quality and we expect to receive a submission from the Boston Consulting Group on January 15
th

. 

 

We agreed to refine the TOR’s and send them back to the consultant to allow them to prepare a 

final submission. In the revised TOR’s we included the following questions to better help us 

assess them.  

 

- What is unique about this consultancy, by comparison with other work the consultant has 

done on consortium creation 

- What is similar to other work they have undertaken? 

- How does the consultant plan to handle the unique elements of our situation?  

- What does the consultant think can be achieved by the May meeting of the AB and AE, by 

ExCo in June, and by other milestones? Is our timeline for the SRF and the mega-

programmes realistic? 

- What process would the consultant propose for the design of the SRF and mega-

programmes? 

- How can we manage the expectations of some CGIAR members that both the Consortium 

and the SFR and mega-programmes can be put in place rapidly? How can the consultant 

support us in managing these expectations? 

 

The TORs also mention our expectation that the consultancy will include work on shared services 

in Phase 2, if the consultant has the necessary expertise in-house.  

 

All final submissions are due on January 15
th

, by which time we will have finalized the selection 

criteria for the consultant appointment. Once the proposals have been received Pamela, Julio and 

Anne-Marie will teleconference with each consultant to further clarify and assess their bids. The 

CPT will then teleconference to complete the process by 23
rd

 January.  

 

Outcome of Discussion of this topic with the TMT 

The progress made was noted with no substantive comments. I informed the TMT on the range 

of costs outlined in the proposals seen so far and the importance of being in a position to commit 
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to consultants as soon as a selection was made. This was accepted. (See item below of TMT 

discussion on resourcing the change).  

 

2. Mega programmes and Strategic Results Framework 

The date for the February meeting on the Strategy and Results Framework (SRF) and mega-

programmes has now been set for 17
th

-20
th

 Feb at Bioversity in Rome. It will be co-convened by 

the Chair of the ADE (John McDermott) and I. will be held at Bioversity on February 17-20. 

 

Provisional objectives for the meeting are:  

- learning lessons from past collective action  

- clarifying what mega-programmes are and what results based management is 

- discussing the implications of mega-programmes for programmatic alignment among the 

centres 

- agreeing on the process and timeline for designing the SRF and the mega-programmes 

Provisional participants: the ADE, CP leaders, the CPT, additional AE members interested, 

representative from ECART, FARA, Mark Holderness, J. Wadsworth, maybe external individuals 

such as John Lynam. and Derek Byerlee. 

 

The CPT concluded that no substantive work on mega-program definition could be undertaken in 

advance of this event. We also agreed that we needed our consultant in place before we could 

design the meeting.  In preparation, however, the CPT has decided to consult donors on an 

individual basis, to get a better feel for their understanding and expectations of mega-

programmes. A synthesis of this ‘poll’ will provide input to the February meeting. The same set of 

questions will be used by all CPT members.  

 

Outcome of Discussion of this topic with the TMT 

The progress made was noted and it was suggested that having someone from the Science 

Council who could add value to the discussion would be wise. Derek Byerlee’s name was 

mentioned as a good choice. We also agreed that costs of participation in this meeting should be 

reimbursed for all participants. (See item below of TMT discussion on resourcing the change).  

 

3. Climate Change Challenge Program 

The CPT discussed this particular item because of the implications of creating a new CP for the 

design of the mega-programmes.  

 

The Chair of the Steering Group (Thomas Rosswall) has requested an Alliance representative on 

the Steering Group of the CP. This person will be important for ensuring that the CP is 

appropriately positioned within the SRF with good linkages to the relevant mega-programmes.  

 

An Alliance representative is also requested quite urgently to participate in the interviewing 

panel for the position of director of the CCCP. The interviewing panel will make a 

recommendation to the Steering Group which is the decision-making body for this appointment.  

 

The CPT discussed whether it would be better to postpone the recruitment of a director for this 

CP, given the creation of mega-programmes, even though ExCo has approved the creation of the 

CP. We decided to take sounding from the TMT on this issue. 
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Outcome of Discussion of this topic with the TMT 

While the legitimacy of the concerns about CP development during this period of change was 

shared, the TMT view was that it would be counter-productive to stall this initiative now. The 

message it would send to the donor community and partners would be too negative. The TMT 

recognized, however, that the CP needs to be integrated fully into the bigger picture of CG 

Climate Change research and that over a 3-4 year window it should be absorbed into a mega-

program. The TMT agreed that this expectation should be made clear to the Chair of the CP and 

to candidates for the Director’s position.   

 

4. Key Dates 

Anne- Marie will circulate the dates of key meetings. One further date that is now firming up is 

the 2
nd

 ExCo meeting. Although not fully confirmed yet, the intention is for this to be in the first 

or second week of November in Washington.  

 

5. Consultancy on shared services 

The following clarifications to the current TORs were agreed: 

- the consultant should look at all possible delivery options for these services, not just 

internal ones 

- the issue whether consolidated regional offices are warranted (under scope of the 

consultancy) should not be part of this consultancy it is an organisational issue 

- research support services should be part of the shared services 

 

Anne-Marie will now amend the TORs, check with ADE Finance representatives and then send to 

the TMT which will forward to Rockefeller.  

 
6. Other items discussed by the TMT 

 

Resourcing the Change 

Efforts to secure the funds to support the change appear broadly on track. Ren Wang explained 

that a replenishment bid for the Change Initiative Facility (CIF) was almost ready to send out to all 

donors. All cost components of the implementation phase, i.e., development of 1st GCARD 

(Global Conference for Agricultural Research for Development), Consortium, and CGIAR Fund 

(although this will be covered by the World Bank) will be included in the proposal. Jonathan 

Wadsworth confirmed that DFID will be committing two million pounds sterling to the fund over 

two years.  

 

Recognizing the importance of keeping the process rolling, DFID and The World Bank will be 

asked to advance their contributions to the CIF Fund so as to provide for immediate financing 

needed by Consortium Planning Team, i.e., down payment for consultant, February meeting 

costs, etc. Based on the TMT discussion, I have every reason to believe that sufficient funding will 

be available through short term measures over the next couple of months to keep things on track 

until the CIF is properly replenished.  

 

We also discussed the issue of donor earmarking within the CIF and the strong desirability to try 

and avoid this as far as practicable. (This issue applies also to the fund itself). 

 

Fund Development 
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A brief update was provided on the development of the Fund. The Bank has been working on this 

intensively and there will be a World Bank Senior Management review of the fund concept in the 

next few days. Not surprisingly, a key issue to clarify is the nature of the Consortium as an entity 

and how the contractual linkage and accountabilities with the fund will work. Bank lawyers will 

be putting a discussion paper on this together as input into our deliberations about how to legally 

structure the consortium so that it can link with the fund. 

 

Communication Strategy 

The TMT briefly discussed with Laura Ivers the Change Process Communication strategy for 2009. 

A revised (in format) change management news letter will be issued at the end of Jan 09 and 

monthly progress reports on TMT activities will be included in the revised newsletter. Space will 

also be provided in the monthly news letter for partners to put inputs on current and evolving 

issues. The communication strategy will form part of the agenda of the next TMT face to face 

meeting. 

 

TMT Meeting Schedule 

The TMT will meet face to face in Rome on 5
th

 and 6
th

 Feb, immediately following the EIARD and 

GFAR meetings. It will also have another phone hook up, probably on 23
rd

 February to discuss 

progress with CARD planning, which we did not get to in this teleconference.  


